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March 1, 2010

The Honorable Bob Ferguson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

King County Code 2.60.040 provides that:

“The county executive may enter into agreements with nonprofit corporations formed for the specific purpose of rendering legal services in behalf of indigents to provide legal services to persons eligible for representation through the public defense program.  All such contracts entered into by the county executive shall be subject to approval by the county council. Beginning in July 2009, the annual contracts shall be for services from July through the succeeding June.  The executive shall submit the contracts and supporting information by March 1 of each year for council consideration.”
The attached ordinance meets these code requirements and would approve the July 1, 2010 through June 30, 2011 contracts for legal representation of indigent persons between the county and Associated Counsel for the Accused, Northwest Defenders Association, Society of Counsel Representing Accused Persons and The Defender Association.  The contracts have been reviewed and signed by the Executive Directors of the four defense agencies.  The 2010 Adopted Budget includes appropriation authority for the fiscal impact of approving these contracts, so no supplemental budget authority is necessary at this time.
The contracts proposed for approval by this ordinance carry forward a similar scope of work provided by these agencies for many years.  Major aspects of these contracts, including that defense agencies provide services as independent contractors to the county, and the maintenance of workload, reporting and performance standards, remain unchanged.  The contracts do include some changes from past practice.  These include:

· Higher reimbursement levels derived from the council adopted payment model, which includes bringing public defender salaries into parity with similarly situated attorneys in the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office (PAO);

· The presence of an agency attorney, as assigned by the Office of Public Defense (OPD), at the expedited felony calendars in King County District Court;

· Increases in defense attorney and staff services as part of the expansions of Family Treatment Court, Juvenile Drug Court, and Mental Health Court as anticipated in the Mental Illness and Drug Dependency adopted Action Plan. 
The contracts also continue the interim case-weighting payment system instituted in the 2009/2010 contracts in response to the Prosecuting Attorney’s changes to the Filing and Disposition Standards beginning in October 2008, under which the PAO began to file as misdemeanors what were previously low level drug and property felonies.  As a result, the proportion of relatively simple cases has decreased, and all components of the criminal justice system, including defense contractors, have felt the impact.  Defense contractors raised this shift as a workload issue in mid-2009.  In response, the council directed implementation of the interim case-weighting payment system as a means to address contractor concerns.  In deliberating over the interim case-weighting system, the council decided to study “the county’s public defense payment model and consider whether the county should move to a case weighting methodology in paying for public defense services” (Ordinance16542).  This study will not be final until April 30, 2010 and, as a result, is not available to inform the July 1, 2010 through June 30, 2011 contracts. 
Shortly following the submission of the final case weighting study by the consultant, I will transmit the study on behalf of the Case Weighting Steering Committee to the council.  At that time, I will also recommend a process with specific steps and timelines for the County Council and Executive to formulate any policy and budget changes that might be made as a result of the consultant’s study.  I believe this process can be an opportunity for the county to achieve two goals:  quality public defense services that ensure equal access to justice for all our residents and the effective and efficient operation of the county’s criminal justice system.  The process should also be guided by a set of principles largely drawn from King County code, the Public Defense Payment Model, and our contracts with the defense agencies.  These principles include:  

· Effective representation for indigent clients;
· Appropriate, manageable attorney caseloads;
· Public defender attorney salary parity with the PAO;
· Funding for adequate support staff, supervision, and overhead for public defenders;
· Attorneys who have appropriate qualifications and training to handle the caseloads to which they are assigned;
· Appropriate supervision and systematic review of defense service providers for quality and efficiency, and;
· Transparency in the budget and contracting model.
With these principles as a foundation, I look forward to working with the council on a policy framework for public defense contracts.  Key to this work, of course, is close consultation with the defense agency leadership.  As a result of our efforts, I believe we will be able to develop an approach to public defense that brings some longer-term stability to the process of funding defense contracts and avoids some of the challenges that the annual budgeting process has posed for both the county and the defense agencies.

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Jackie MacLean, Department of Community and Human Services Director, at 206-263-9100, or David Hocraffer, The Public Defender, at 206-296-7641.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff

Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie Cihak, Director of Strategic Initiatives, Office of the King County Executive 

Joe Woods, Council Relations Director, Office of the King County Executive

Toni Rezab, Deputy Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)

Krista Camenzind, Budget Supervisor, OMB

Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS)

V. David Hocraffer, The Public Defender, Office of the Public Defender, DCHS
Elissa Benson, Deputy Director, Office of Strategic Planning and Performance 

    Management (OSPPM)

Michael Gedeon, Supervising Senior Policy Analyst, OSPPM

Anne Daly, Director, Society of Counsel Representing Accused Persons
Eileen Farley, Director, Northwest Defenders Association

Don Madsen, Director, Associated Counsel for the Accused

Floris Mikkelsen, Director, The Defender Association

